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(ii) The owner or operator must ad-
just the zero and span whenever the 24- 
hour zero drift or 24-hour span drift ex-
ceeds 4 percent opacity. The COMS 
must allow for the amount of excess 
zero and span drift measured at the 24- 
hour interval checks to be recorded and 
quantified. The optical surfaces ex-
posed to the effluent gases must be 
cleaned prior to performing the zero 
and span drift adjustments, except for 
systems using automatic zero adjust-
ments. For systems using automatic 
zero adjustments, the optical surfaces 
must be cleaned when the cumulative 
automatic zero compensation exceeds 4 
percent opacity. 

(iii) The owner or operator must 
apply a method for producing a simu-
lated zero opacity condition and an 
upscale (span) opacity condition using 
a certified neutral density filter or 
other related technique to produce a 
known obscuration of the light beam. 
All procedures applied must provide a 
system check of the analyzer internal 
optical surfaces and all electronic cir-
cuitry including the lamp and 
photodetector assembly. 

(iv) Except during periods of system 
breakdowns, repairs, calibration 
checks, and zero and span adjustments, 
the COMS must be in continuous oper-
ation and must complete a minimum of 
one cycle of sampling and analyzing for 
each successive 10-second period and 
one cycle of data recording for each 
successive 6-minute period. 

(v) The owner or operator must re-
duce all data from the COMS to 6- 
minute averages. Six-minute opacity 
averages must be calculated from 36 or 
more data points equally spaced over 
each 6-minute period. Data recorded 
during periods of system breakdowns, 
repairs, calibration checks, and zero 
and span adjustments must not be in-
cluded in the data averages. An arith-
metic or integrated average of all data 
may be used. 

(h) The owner or operator of each af-
fected coal truck dump operation that 
commenced construction, reconstruc-
tion, or modification after April 28, 
2008, must meet the requirements spec-
ified in paragraphs (h)(1) through (3) of 
this section. 

(1) Conduct an initial performance 
test using Method 9 of appendix A–4 of 

this part according to the requirements 
in paragraphs (h)(1)(i) and(ii). 

(i) Opacity readings shall be taken 
during the duration of three separate 
truck dump events. Each truck dump 
event commences when the truck bed 
begins to elevate and concludes when 
the truck bed returns to a horizontal 
position. 

(ii) Compliance with the applicable 
opacity limit is determined by aver-
aging all 15-second opacity readings 
made during the duration of three sep-
arate truck dump events. 

(2) Conduct monthly visual observa-
tions of all process and control equip-
ment. If any deficiencies are observed, 
the necessary maintenance must be 
performed as expeditiously as possible. 

(3) Conduct a performance test using 
Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part 
at least once every 5 calendar years for 
each affected facility. 

§ 60.256 Continuous monitoring re-
quirements. 

(a) The owner or operator of each af-
fected facility constructed, recon-
structed, or modified on or before April 
28, 2008, must meet the monitoring re-
quirements specified in paragraphs 
(a)(1) and (2) of this section, as applica-
ble to the affected facility. 

(1) The owner or operator of any 
thermal dryer shall install, calibrate, 
maintain, and continuously operate 
monitoring devices as follows: 

(i) A monitoring device for the meas-
urement of the temperature of the gas 
stream at the exit of the thermal dryer 
on a continuous basis. The monitoring 
device is to be certified by the manu-
facturer to be accurate within ±1.7 °C 
(±3 °F). 

(ii) For affected facilities that use 
wet scrubber emission control equip-
ment: 

(A) A monitoring device for the con-
tinuous measurement of the pressure 
loss through the venturi constriction 
of the control equipment. The moni-
toring device is to be certified by the 
manufacturer to be accurate within ±1 
inch water gauge. 

(B) A monitoring device for the con-
tinuous measurement of the water sup-
ply pressure to the control equipment. 
The monitoring device is to be certified 
by the manufacturer to be accurate 
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within ±5 percent of design water sup-
ply pressure. The pressure sensor or 
tap must be located close to the water 
discharge point. The Administrator 
shall have discretion to grant requests 
for approval of alternative monitoring 
locations. 

(2) All monitoring devices under 
paragraph (a) of this section are to be 
recalibrated annually in accordance 
with procedures under § 60.13(b). 

(b) The owner or operator of each af-
fected facility constructed, recon-
structed, or modified after April 28, 
2008, that has one or more mechanical 
vents must install, calibrate, maintain, 
and continuously operate the moni-
toring devices specified in paragraphs 
(b)(1) through (3) of this section, as ap-
plicable to the mechanical vent and 
any control device installed on the 
vent. 

(1) For mechanical vents with fabric 
filters (baghouses) with design con-
trolled potential PM emissions rates of 
25 Mg (28 tons) per year or more, a bag 
leak detection system according to the 
requirements in paragraph (c) of this 
section. 

(2) For mechanical vents with wet 
scrubbers, monitoring devices accord-
ing to the requirements in paragraphs 
(b)(2)(i) through (iv) of this section. 

(i) A monitoring device for the con-
tinuous measurement of the pressure 
loss through the venturi constriction 
of the control equipment. The moni-
toring device is to be certified by the 
manufacturer to be accurate within ±1 
inch water gauge. 

(ii) A monitoring device for the con-
tinuous measurement of the water sup-
ply flow rate to the control equipment. 
The monitoring device is to be certified 
by the manufacturer to be accurate 
within ±5 percent of design water sup-
ply flow rate. 

(iii) A monitoring device for the con-
tinuous measurement of the pH of the 
wet scrubber liquid. The monitoring 
device is to be certified by the manu-
facturer to be accurate within ±5 per-
cent of design pH. 

(iv) An average value for each moni-
toring parameter must be determined 
during each performance test. Each 
monitoring parameter must then be 
maintained within 10 percent of the 
value established during the most re-

cent performance test on an operating 
day average basis. 

(3) For mechanical vents with control 
equipment other than wet scrubbers, a 
monitoring device for the continuous 
measurement of the reagent injection 
flow rate to the control equipment, as 
applicable. The monitoring device is to 
be certified by the manufacturer to be 
accurate within ±5 percent of design in-
jection flow rate. An average reagent 
injection flow rate value must be de-
termined during each performance test. 
The reagent injection flow rate must 
then be maintained within 10 percent 
of the value established during the 
most recent performance test on an op-
erating day average basis. 

(c) Each bag leak detection system 
used to comply with provisions of this 
subpart must be installed, calibrated, 
maintained, and continuously operated 
according to the requirements in para-
graphs (c)(1) through (3) of this section. 

(1) The bag leak detection system 
must meet the specifications and re-
quirements in paragraphs (c)(1)(i) 
through (viii) of this section. 

(i) The bag leak detection system 
must be certified by the manufacturer 
to be capable of detecting PM emis-
sions at concentrations of 1 milligram 
per dry standard cubic meter (mg/ 
dscm) (0.00044 grains per actual cubic 
foot (gr/acf)) or less. 

(ii) The bag leak detection system 
sensor must provide output of relative 
PM loadings. The owner or operator 
shall continuously record the output 
from the bag leak detection system 
using electronic or other means (e.g., 
using a strip chart recorder or a data 
logger). 

(iii) The bag leak detection system 
must be equipped with an alarm sys-
tem that will sound when the system 
detects an increase in relative particu-
late loading over the alarm set point 
established according to paragraph 
(c)(1)(iv) of this section, and the alarm 
must be located such that it can be 
heard by the appropriate plant per-
sonnel. 

(iv) In the initial adjustment of the 
bag leak detection system, the owner 
or operator must establish, at a min-
imum, the baseline output by adjusting 
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the sensitivity (range) and the aver-
aging period of the device, the alarm 
set points, and the alarm delay time. 

(v) Following initial adjustment, the 
owner or operator must not adjust the 
averaging period, alarm set point, or 
alarm delay time without approval 
from the Administrator or delegated 
authority except as provided in para-
graph (c)(2)(vi) of this section. 

(vi) Once per quarter, the owner or 
operator may adjust the sensitivity of 
the bag leak detection system to ac-
count for seasonal effects, including 
temperature and humidity, according 
to the procedures identified in the site- 
specific monitoring plan required by 
paragraph (c)(2) of this section. 

(vii) The owner or operator must in-
stall the bag leak detection sensor 
downstream of the fabric filter. 

(viii) Where multiple detectors are 
required, the system’s instrumentation 
and alarm may be shared among detec-
tors. 

(2) The owner or operator must de-
velop and submit to the Administrator 
or delegated authority for approval a 
site-specific monitoring plan for each 
bag leak detection system. This plan 
must be submitted to the Adminis-
trator or delegated authority 30 days 
prior to startup of the affected facility. 
The owner or operator must operate 
and maintain the bag leak detection 
system according to the site-specific 
monitoring plan at all times. Each 
monitoring plan must describe the 
items in paragraphs (c)(2)(i) through 
(vi) of this section. 

(i) Installation of the bag leak detec-
tion system; 

(ii) Initial and periodic adjustment of 
the bag leak detection system, includ-
ing how the alarm set-point will be es-
tablished; 

(iii) Operation of the bag leak detec-
tion system, including quality assur-
ance procedures; 

(iv) How the bag leak detection sys-
tem will be maintained, including a 
routine maintenance schedule and 
spare parts inventory list; 

(v) How the bag leak detection sys-
tem output will be recorded and stored; 
and 

(vi) Corrective action procedures as 
specified in paragraph (c)(3) of this sec-
tion. In approving the site-specific 

monitoring plan, the Administrator or 
delegated authority may allow the 
owner and operator more than 3 hours 
to alleviate a specific condition that 
causes an alarm if the owner or oper-
ator identifies in the monitoring plan 
this specific condition as one that 
could lead to an alarm, adequately ex-
plains why it is not feasible to allevi-
ate this condition within 3 hours of the 
time the alarm occurs, and dem-
onstrates that the requested time will 
ensure alleviation of this condition as 
expeditiously as practicable. 

(3) For each bag leak detection sys-
tem, the owner or operator must ini-
tiate procedures to determine the 
cause of every alarm within 1 hour of 
the alarm. Except as provided in para-
graph (c)(2)(vi) of this section, the 
owner or operator must alleviate the 
cause of the alarm within 3 hours of 
the alarm by taking whatever correc-
tive action(s) are necessary. Corrective 
actions may include, but are not lim-
ited to the following: 

(i) Inspecting the fabric filter for air 
leaks, torn or broken bags or filter 
media, or any other condition that 
may cause an increase in PM emis-
sions; 

(ii) Sealing off defective bags or filter 
media; 

(iii) Replacing defective bags or filter 
media or otherwise repairing the con-
trol device; 

(iv) Sealing off a defective fabric fil-
ter compartment; 

(v) Cleaning the bag leak detection 
system probe or otherwise repairing 
the bag leak detection system; or 

(vi) Shutting down the process pro-
ducing the PM emissions. 

§ 60.257 Test methods and procedures. 
(a) The owner or operator must de-

termine compliance with the applica-
ble opacity standards as specified in 
paragraphs (a)(1) through (3) of this 
section. 

(1) Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this 
part and the procedures in § 60.11 must 
be used to determine opacity, with the 
exceptions specified in paragraphs 
(a)(1)(i) and (ii). 

(i) The duration of the Method 9 of 
appendix A–4 of this part performance 
test shall be 1 hour (ten 6-minute aver-
ages). 
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